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Dear Citizens of Baltimore City, 
 
The mission of the OIG is to promote accountability, efficiency, and integrity in City government, as well as 
the investigation of complaints of fraud, financial waste, and abuse in City government. 
 
The Office of the Inspector General (OIG) received a complaint that alleged the Department of Housing and 
Community Development (DHCD) withheld properties from the City's public tax sale1 at the request of a 
non-profit community organization (CO). The complaint also alleged that private developers would pay the 
CO to acquire City-owned tax sale certificates from DHCD's separate bulk tax sale, including those that were 
withheld from the public sale at the CO's request. 
 
The City distributes annual tax bills to residents every July. Residents who do not pay their property tax bill 
and other outstanding associated debts by December, receive a notice stating their debt will be auctioned in a 
City-hosted public tax sale held in May. The DHCD conducts a separate tax sale auction every October, known 
as the bulk tax sale. Unlike the public tax sale held in May, the bulk tax sale properties are reserved for community 
development purposes and require private investors to purchase the tax liens for a cluster of properties.2 All 
certificates purchased during the bulk tax sale auction are transferred to the Comptroller's Department of Real 
Estate (DORE) prior to their release to the investor. The OIG investigation confirmed that the CO 
occasionally requested DHCD staff to withhold a portion of properties from the public tax sale and place those
properties in the bulk tax sale. 

The OIG also discovered the CO established a tax sale vetting program for developers who were interested 
in acquiring City properties located in a specific area of Baltimore City. The program required the developers 
to complete an application that the CO used to evaluate and verify the developer's finances and property 
rehabilitation experience. The CO would then use the applications to either purchase tax sale certificates on 
behalf of developers or recommend to DHCD which developers should receive tax sale certificates. As part 
of the application process, the CO charged applicants a fee and also requested developers to pay a percentage 
of their profit from the successful acquisition and renovation of properties. 
 
The Executive Director of the CO informed the OIG that fees collected from developers were paid back to 
Maryland Department of Housing and Community Development (MD DHCD) in accordance with a grant 
agreement. Contrastingly, MD DHCD reported to the OIG the fees the non-profit CO collected from 
developers were not a part of any grant or loan agreement with the State. 

              
1 Tax Sales are held to collect delinquent taxes and other unpaid fees owed to the City of Baltimore, all of which are used as liens 
against the property. 
2 See Md. Code Ann., Tax-Prop., § 14-811 (Permitting Baltimore City to “withhold from sale property that has been designated for 
redevelopment purposes if the property meets objective criteria established by the Mayor and City Council of Baltimore City”) 
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